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Due to an unavoidable scheduling conflict, I am replacing John Drake as Appeal 
Reviewing Officer for this Appeal.  This is my recommendation on disposition of 
the Appeal filed by Jonathan Coop on behalf of The Ecology Center, Inc. 
protesting the Priest Lake District Ranger's Decision Memo (DM) for the Four 
Corners Timber Sale on the Idaho Panhandle National Forest. 
 
The District Ranger's decision will harvest approximately 969 MBF of timber on 
374 acres to remove the smaller, slower growing trees and give remaining trees 
additional space.  Dying trees will be salvaged and dense timber stands will be 
thinned.  Timber will be harvested using existing roads with harvester/forwarder 
machinery.  Some tree seedlings will be interplanted, and spot precommercial 
thinning and slashing will be done to improve the timber stands.  Depending on 
funding, various wildlife, fishery, watershed and soil improvement projects will 
be conducted.  All streams and creeks in the project area will be protected with 
vegetative bufferstrips. 
 
APPEAL SUMMARY  
 
The Appellant alleges violations of the National Environmental Policy Act, 
Forest Service regulations, and the Forest Service Handbook. 
 
The Appellant requests the DM be remanded, a sufficient explanation be given of 
how this project meets the necessary criteria for categorical exclusion, and the 
timber sale volume be provided.  The Appellant also requests the above 
inadequacies be corrected before further action is taken. 
 
An Informal Meeting was held via conference call, but no resolution was 
reached.  No Interested Party comments were received. 
 
FINDINGS 
 
My recommendation is based upon the following evaluation: 
 
Clarity of the Decision and Rationale 
 
Overall, this decision document is well written, and easily understood.  The 
rationale is clear and consistent with the issues, and the final project design 
and decision demonstrate serious consideration of public comments. 
 
The decision criteria are concise and reflect our current policy of implementing 
Forest Plan goals using ecosystem management principles and public concerns.  
 
The rationale for the decision is a clear reflection of the purpose and need and 
the comments received during public involvement.  
 
I commend the District Ranger for a very well written and organized DM.  Based 
on the record, I conclude the District Ranger made a reasoned and informed 
decision. 
  
Comprehension of the Benefits and Purpose of the Proposal 



 
The purpose and need for this project is clearly written with enough detail to 
display its basis on site-specific conditions.  
 
I commend the District Ranger for a well written purpose and need that reflects 
a commitment to the principles of ecosystem management and responsiveness to 
site-specific comments and user needs.  
 
Although the existing condition was described as not meeting desired conditions, 
the decision documentation does not analyze whether "no action" will or will not 
move toward the desired condition.  I believe, the DM could have been improved 
by stating the benefits of the proposed action and the consequences of taking no 
action. 
 
I conclude the decision documentation demonstrates and supports the purpose and 
the need for these actions and demonstrates why the action should be taken.  
 
Consistency of the Decision with Policy, Direction, and Supporting Information 
 
The design of this project incorporates ecosystem management principles and 
concepts.  Natural resource needs and social needs are integrated well into both 
the DM and the analysis contained in the project file.  Selection of harvesting 
systems, buffers and identification of "non-timber" area improvement projects 
show a dedicated effort to design a project that considers the ecosystem as a 
whole.  The project title belies the decision - what is called a "timber sale" 
is actually a decision to implement forest health, fuel management, livestock 
management, utility maintenance, public safety, wildlife/fish/water/soil 
improvement and travel management projects using a timber sale as the tool. 
 
This decision is consistent with the objectives of the Forest Service Ethics and 
Course to the Future as it protects and restores ecosystems, and provides 
multiple benefits to the people.  This decision is consistent with Forest Plan 
goals and direction. 
 
Although the supporting information in the project file makes a valid case for 
the effects relative to extraordinary circumstances, the DM does not bring this 
information forward.   The DM does make a determination that this action falls 
into an excluded category, but does not define or give specific reference to 
which category.  Because the project file is not generally distributed, the DM 
could have been made more comprehensive to the public by defining the 
appropriate category and explaining the determination.   
 
I conclude the proposal is consistent with all legal and regulatory 
requirements. 
 
Effectiveness of Public Participation Activities and Use of Comments 
 
Public participation activities were adequate for a DM.  The District Ranger 
scoped the project, listed it in quarterly schedules, and held meetings and 
field trips with interested groups and individuals.   
 
It is apparent public comments were considered and adjustments were made to the 
original proposal as outlined in the decision.  Based on public concerns, the 
proposal was expanded to remove hazard trees along a utility corridor and the 
county roads that pass through the area.  The logging method, slash treatment, 
and the amount/type of snags to be retained was also modified based on public 
concerns. 
 
Comments were responded to in a positive tone. 
 
I conclude the public participation methods used were adequate for the size and 
scope of the project.  
 
Requested Changes And Objections of the Appellants 



 
The Appeal is clearly written and easily understood, and the Appellant's 
arguments provide specific information relative to the proposal.  It is clear 
from my review of the Appeal, that the Appellant understood the proposal and 
provided specific comments during scoping. 
 
I believe the basis of the Appeal is a difference of opinion on the level of 
analysis and techniques used.  My review concludes the requested relief is not 
warranted.  
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
I recommend the District Ranger's decision be affirmed and the Appellant's 
requested relief be denied.  
 
 
/s/ Katherine Q. Solberg 
 
 
KATHERINE Q. SOLBERG 
Appeal Reviewing Officer 
Director, Human Resources 


